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NEPPA Board briefed on climate 
change legislation
Allocation of emissions allowances could divide the  
public power community

While there is a growing consensus 
that climate change legislation is likely to 
be passed by the United States Congress 
during the next few years, the details of 
that legislation will have enormous impli-
cations for public power systems around 
the country. It will likely be difficult, if not 

impossible, for a public power 
industry “consensus” to 
emerge on a CO2 cap-and-

trade program. This was 
one of the messages 
that NEPPA Board 
members received 
during their March 

meeting, after a 
briefing on the 
Lieberman-

Warner Climate 
Change bill by Deborah Sliz, 

NEPPA’s Washington lobbyist.  

As described by Sliz, the bill (which was 
voted out of the Senate Environment and 
Public Works Committee in December 
2007) is a classic case of major legisla-
tion being used to address a multitude of 
issues, some of which are barely related 
to the problems associated with climate 
change.  As a consequence, the principal 
purpose of the bill (to reduce CO2 emis-
sions below established “caps”) could 

be made more difficult to achieve due 
to the bureaucratic machinery needed to 
administer the allocation and auction of 
emissions allowances, and the develop-
ment of complex carbon markets, where 
these allowances would be bought and 
sold.  As an example of the complexity 
of the proposed legislation, Sliz listed the 
recipients of emission allowances in 2012, 
as contained in the Lieberman-Warner bill 
(see insert).   

As reflected in the top three recipient 
groups, the bill would allocate most of 
the allowances in the early years to high 
volume energy producers and purchasers, 
although the final allocation formula will 
depend on the outcome of political nego-
tiations in Congress among all the affect-
ed stakeholders.  These negotiations, as 
Sliz stated, will be intense and lengthy, as 
lobbyists representing a wide diversity of 
interests (mining, transportation, manufac-
turing, agriculture, etc.) will seek to write 
in “set asides” for allocation allowances.  
Within the electric power generation and 
utility industry, strong differences  have 
already emerged between companies with 
low carbon generation (nuclear, natural 
gas) and those with big investments in 

Continued on page 3 



In its ongoing efforts to reform whole-
sale electric markets, the American 
Public Power Association has created 
the Campaign for Fair Electric Rates, a 
grassroots advocacy program focused 
on educating consumers, businesses and  
members of Congress on the problems 
in wholesale electric markets operated 
by regional transmission organizations.  
Participants in the campaign are asking 
their industry colleagues and other allies 
to contact their members of Congress and 
request  that Congress urge the Federal 
Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) 
to reexamine the operation of wholesale 
power markets and take necessary steps 

to protect consumers against unjust and 
unreasonable electric rates. 

 As might be expected, there is strong 
and well-funded opposition to market 
reform, particularly from those companies 
who have found wholesale electric markets 
to be profitable places to do business.  
Many of these companies have joined 
together to form their own coalition called 
“Compete,” and they have demonstrated 
a willingness to spend considerable money 
on their own public relations activities.  
They have also recruited several  promi-
nent former elected officials and a former 

Continued on page 2
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The Campaign for Fair Electric Rates is asking that FERC implement reforms to 
the wholesale electricity markets in order to achieve the following goals:

A cost-based market structure that is fair and reasonable 

Improved and more timely transparency and accountability to consumers 

A consumer-focused system that assures reliability and capacity growth to 		
	 meet future needs       

•

•

•
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coal plants.  As Sliz stated, this poses a 
large challenge for public power lobby-
ists and trade associations, such as APPA, 
which represent the full diversity of com-
panies in the generation sector.  

Going forward, Sliz and her Washington 
colleagues promised to keep the NEPPA 

Board and membership informed about 
the Lieberman-Warner bill and other leg-
islation related to climate change, and to 
work closely with the NEPPA Legislative 
Committee as it reviews the policy issues 
associated with this complex topic

Climate change
Continued from page 1

Lieberman-Warner Bill  

Emission allocation recipients in 2012  	                        % allocation

•  Fossil fuel-fired electric generators					                 19

•  Electric load-serving entities							        9

•  Energy intensive manufacturers						                 10

•  Natural gas local distribution companies					      5

•  Early action facilities								         5

•  States with qualified efficiency or emission regulation programs	  		   5

•  All states based on LIHEAP, population, fossil fuel production			    5

•  All states for mass transit	  						       1

•  US farmers and foresters							        5

•  International forest protection	  						       3

•  Carbon sequestration project	  						       4

•  Tribal governments								         0.5

•  All other	  								         0.5

FERC commissioner to extol the virtues of 
“competitive markets.”

And so, the battle has been joined over 
“competitive” wholesale power markets, 
and whether or not they are accomplish-
ing the purposes for which they were cre-
ated.  Here in New England, we believe 
that they are only “working” for some 
participants, and that consumers have 
been often unrepresented in the ISO deci-

sion-making process.  For these reasons, 
NEPPA supports the Campaign for Fair 
Electric Rates, and encourages its mem-
bers to take an active role in delivering 
its message to public officials through-
out New England.  We need to remind 
Congress and the FERC that consumers 
are the reason that markets were created 
in the first place.     

Call to action
Continued from page 2

Sliz
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Roundtable planned on human resource 
issues

NEPPA will host a discussion round-
table on May 7 for human resource pro-
fessionals and personnel managers who 
are responsible for the administration of 
employment laws and practices in their 
organizations.  The roundtable will pro-
vide an opportunity for individuals who 
are responsible for all or some aspect of 
personnel management at their utilities 
to meet, share ideas, and discuss best 
human resource practices with their public 

power colleagues.  Topics for discussion 
will include the Family Medical Leave Act, 
ADA, drug and alcohol testing, harass-
ment and non-discrimination policies, 
succession planning, and sound personnel 
management procedures.

NEPPA members who would like to 
attend the roundtable should notify Sheila 
Boone at the NEPPA office.  Meeting 
details will be forwarded to all individuals 
who register in advance of the meeting.   

Rockie Blunt to join NEPPA as 
Training Consultant

NEPPA has taken another important 
step forward in the implementation of 
its strategic plan by retaining the ser-
vices of training consultant Rockie Blunt.  
Beginning on April 7, Blunt will join the 
association as a part-time training con-

sultant, and will work closely with 
the staff and a new Education and 
Training Committee to expand and 
strengthen NEPPA’s training and 
educational programs in all areas of 
utility operations.  Executive Director 
Pat Hyland expressed his pleasure 
that Blunt would soon be joining the 
organization:  

“NEPPA is most fortunate to 
retain someone with the experience 
and qualifications of Rockie Blunt. 
He is widely recognized for his train-

ing and communications skills, and for his 
ability to communicate with individuals in 
many different industries.  The staff and I 
are looking forward to having him on our 
team, and working closely with him to 
achieve the training goals of our strategic 
plan.

Blunt has been providing training and 
organizational development services to 
more than 150 organizations since he 
founded Blunt Consulting Group in 1987. 
He has taught communication and inter-
personal skills, management and leader-
ship skills, decision-making and problem 
solving, as well as organization develop-
ment training. His clients include academic 
and educational organizations, retail oper-
ations, professional service firms, health 
care agencies, insurance and financial 
institutions, library organizations, manufac-
turing firms, nonprofit organizations and 
municipalities.

Blunt did his undergraduate work 
at Yale University, received a Masters 
in English from Clark University and an 
Ed.D in Human Resource Education 
from Boston University. He has taught at 
Clark University, Assumption College and 
Quinsigamond Community College.

He began his career as a college 
English teacher and eventually his interests 

Blunt

Continued on next page



NEPPA News Line �

expanded to marketing communications 
and public relations. 

“I like hosting seminars that involve 
creating and evaluating problems,” he 
said. “I also want to focus on program 
development and the whole nature of 
how people learn.” 

Blunt has been a speaker at several 

NEPPA events over the years and a regu-
lar instructor at NEPPA‘s Public Utility 
Management Program.

“I have always thoroughly enjoyed my 
association with NEPPA,” he said. “I was 
delighted when the opportunity came up 
to work with public power people to put 
together programs in addition to running 
them.”

Around New England

Back in the water business
On Monday, March 3, 2008, following 

seven years of purchasing water from a 
nearby water system, the Pascoag Utility 
District celebrated with the ribbon cut-
ting of Well Number 5, which will supply 
the District with approximately one third 
of its required water supply while working 
to return Wells 3 and 3A to their former 
pumping capacity.

In August, 2001, the water district 
discovered both of its wells had been 
contaminated by Methyl Tertiary-Butyl 

Ether, commonly referred to as MTBE. As 
a result, the R.I. Department of Health 
forced the removal of those wells as a 
source of potable water to the Village of 
Pascoag, RI, sending the Pascoag Utility 
District’s residents into 181 days without 
usable water.  

Jack Reed, Senior Senator from Rhode 
Island, as well as many State and Local 
officials, were on hand to celebrate the 
District's achievement.

Top (l-r):  William Bernstein, Esq.; Board of Utility Commissioners Chairman Albert 
Palmisicano; William Guertin, operations manager; Utility Commissioner Brian Choiniere.
Bottom (l-4):  Michael Lima, water superintendent; Juan Mariscal, RI Water Resource Board 
director; Judith Allaire, assistant general manager; State Representative Edwin Pacheco; 
Board of Utility Commissioner Vice-Chair Ann Polacek; Ted Garille, general manager

Blunt
Continued from previous page
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Service Partners           
Contributing members
Associated Electric & Gas Insurance  	
     Service, LTD
 
Starkweather & Shepley Insurance    	
     Brokerage, Inc.
	
Secure Works, Inc

AIG Global Energy

American Appraisal Associates

Braver Accountants and Advisors

Board of Directors
Gail Cohen, President
Braintree

 Dale Cronan, Vice- President
Concord

Wayne Doerpholz, Treasurer
S. Hadley

Tomasa Bermudez, Director	
Chicopee

James Moynihan, Director
North Attleborough

352 Turnpike Road , Suite 302 
Southborough, MA 01772              
         
Tel: (508) 624-6700

Staff                            
Diane Belanger		
Director of Risk Management 
 
Andrea Friberg
Office Manager

Joan Mirabile                          
Risk Management Coordinator 

PURMA (The Public 
Utilities Risk Management 
Association) is a regional 
association serving the risk 
management and insur-
ance needs of public power 
systems throughout New 
England. As affiliated service 
providers to the northeast 
public power community, 
PURMA and NEPPA collabo-
rate on a variety of infor-
mational and educational 
activities. 

PURMA Risk Management Report

Liability

 An insurance coverage with which 
most people are familiar is general liabil-
ity.  Liability loss exposures arise out of 
legal wrongs: tort, crime, and breach of 
contract. General liability insurance gener-
ally deals with tort liability, although there 
may be scenarios resulting from crime or 
breach of contract wrongs which a general 
liability policy will cover.  A general liabil-
ity policy can be structured to respond 
on behalf of the individual or entity who 
assumed the tort liability of another 
through a hold harmless or indemnity 
provision of a contract.  Such liability 
transferred through contracts is virtually 
the only area of contracts covered through 
general liability insurance.

A tort is a civil wrong, other than a 
breach of contract, for which the law pro-
vides money damages as a possible reme-
dy.  In order for a tort to occur, there must 
be an unjustified breach of a legal duty of 
one party causing bodily injury, property 
damage, financial loss, or reputational 
damage to a third party.  An act causing 
damage may be intentional or uninten-
tional.  An example of an unintentional 

tort would involve an injury to a person, 
i.e., resulting from a customer tripping on 
the door threshold of your office building.  
Examples of intentional torts are libel, 
slander, and false arrest.

Liability insurance protects organiza-
tions from legal liability arising out of 
their operations, premises, products, and 
completed work.  A policy is divided into 
five sections: Coverage (A, B, and C), 
Who is an Insured, Limits of Insurance, 
Conditions, and Definitions.  

The Insuring Agreement under each 
of the Coverage A, B or C, outlines that 
the coverage responds to certain losses 
that the policy will respond and that the 
damage must occur during the policy 
period. Coverage A provides for damages 
resulting from bodily injury or property 
damage; Coverage B provides for dam-
ages resulting from personal and advertis-
ing injury and Coverage C provides for 
payment of medical expenses resulting 
from injuries caused by an accident on or 
adjoining the insured’s premises or opera-
tions regardless of fault. 

Don't forget!
PURMA and PUMIC RRG Annual Members Meetings     
April 24 - 25 ,  Hilton Burlington Hotel , Burlington, Vermont 
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The 2008 NEPPA Safety and 
Operations Conference will feature Danny 
L. Raines, distribution and transmission 
safety consultant and founder of Raines 
Utility Safety Solutions, LCC. He will open 
the program with a keynote address and 
will also lead a discussion roundtable on 
root cause analysis of accidents. 

 Raines retired from Georgia Power 
Company after 40 years of service, where 
he provided all compliance training, risk 
assessments and safety observation pro-
grams. 

Raines represented Southern Electric 
International/Southern Energy in Turkey 
as a project consultant for the Turkish 
Electric Authority and helped identify and 
enhance safety and training programs. 

He also served in Syria as a consultant 
for Al Furat Oil and Petroleum where he 
identified and made recommendations 
to solve construction problems.  He is a 
contributing writer to Incident Prevention 
Magazine. 

The Conference will also feature 
roundtables on substation safety, use of 
defibrillators, and the revised APPA safety 
manual, as well as a  one-day Expo for 
utility vendors. 

On the second day of the conference, 
the NEPPA training staff will hold a safety 
forum covering a variety of topics relating 
to field practices, linework and general 
workplace safety.  
Please visit the NEPPA web site at www.
neppa.org for more information and instruc-
tions on how to register.

Safety & Training Update

 Lineworker Pre-Qualification Program
May 5 & 6, 2008: NEPPA Training Facility, Pascoag, RI

April 8 – 11

Apprentice Lineworker I

Pascoag, R.I.

April 29 – May 2

Apprentice Lineworker II

Pascoag, R.I.

May 13 – 15

Substation Program

Pascoag, R.I.

May 20 – 22

Advanced Lineworker

Pascoag, R.I.

May 27 – 30

Apprentice Lineworker III

Pascoag, R.I.

Safety & Training Schedule for April - May, 2008

A two-day program to assess the 
skills of potential apprentice line-
worker candidates.  Assessments will 
include math, mechanical, and climb-
ing skills.  Candidates will also be 
introduced to tool identification and 
usage, ropes and rigging, personal 

protective equipment, and bucket 
truck usage.

To register participants, please 
contact Sharon McDonald at 
508.482.5906 or 

smcdonald@neppa.org

Raines to keynote Safety & Operations Conference
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Effective February 11, 2008, David 
McCarthy joined The Okonite Company 
as District Manager in the the Hartford 
District. He replaces Bob Kilton who 
retired. His responsibilities will include the 
utility market and he will report to John 
Bachhuber, VP Eastern Region.  Mickie 
Mokos continues as the Hartford customer 
service representative.  

McCarthy comes to Okonite from 
Hubbell Wiring Devices after having 

served for a number of years as a territory 
manager for Southern New England. He is 
a graduate of Colby College, Waterville, 
Maine and has a degree in Political 
Science. He lives in Wallingford, Conn. 
with his wife Joyce and three children.

The District office telephone number is 
(860) 258-1900.  Dave’s cell phone is (203) 
535-2186 and he can be reached by email 
at mccarthy@okonite.com

Member Notes

Okonite welcomes new district manager

 VERTEX Construction Services, Inc
VERTEX Construction Services, Inc.of 

20 Winter St., Peabody, Mass. has joined 
NEPPA as an Associate Member. The main 
contact is Michael Pellegri, vice president. 
He can be reached by phone at (781) 829-
8588 or faxed at (781) 826-6466. VERTEX 
Construction Services, Inc. provides con-
struction management services.

IBEW LU #104 
IBEW LU #104 of 130 West Street in 

Walpole, Mass., has joined NEPPA as an 
associate member. The main contact is 
Tyler Eaton, business manager. He may be 
reached at (508) 660-3900. They are out-
side line construction contractors.

Underground Devices
 Underground Devices of 3304 Commer-
cial Avenue in Northbrook, Illinois, has 
joined NEPPA as an associate member. 
The main contact is Chris Greene, regional 
sales manager. He may be reached at 
(847) 205-9000. Underground Devices 
manufactures duct spacers, bore spacers, 
and nonmetallic manhole cable racks for 

the support of underground conduit and 
cable installations.

To learn about the benefits of NEPPA mem-
bership, go to www.neppa.org and click on 
To Join.

NEPPA welcomes new members
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For complete descriptions 
of the employment oppor-
tunities listed below, go to 
www.neppa.org and click on 
Employment on the naviga-
tion bar. Deadline for list-
ings in the May News Line is 
April 17.

The NEPPA Board of Directors has for-
mally approved the President’s appoint-
ments to two new NEPPA committees, 
which were established as a result of the 
association’s 2007 strategic plan.  The 
Audit Committee, comprised of three 
members of the Board of Directors, has 
been assigned the following responsibili-
ties:

•  Selection and appointment of the 
association’s external auditor

•  Review of the audited financial 
statements and management letter

•  Review of audit disclosures

•  Review of internal controls, financial 
procedures and risk factors

•  Assure compliance with professional 
standards and statutory regulations for 
associations 

Appointees to the Audit Committee 
are John Bilda (chair), Norwich Public 
Utilities, CT; Eric Werner, Hardwick 
Electric Department, VT; and James 
Bakas, New Hampshire Electric 
Cooperative.  The committee met in 
early March to review the 2007 audited 
financial statements and management 

letter with the NEPPA auditor, and pre-
sented their findings at the March 14 
Board meeting.

The Membership and Marketing 
Committee has been assigned the fol-
lowing responsibilities, as included in the 
strategic plan:

•  To assist with new member recruit-
ment

•  To assist with member retention 

•  To assist in the development of new 
marketing ideas and strategies designed 
to expand association membership and 
increase participation in association pro-
grams, services and events.

Appointees to the Membership and 
Marketing Committee are Dick Joyce, 
Wellesley Municipal Light Plant, MA; 
Sean Hamilton, Templeton Municipal 
Light and Water Plant, MA; and Calvin 
Ames, Madison Electric Works, ME;  In 
addition, two associate members of 
NEPPA were appointed to the commit-
tee:  John Young of ABB, Inc., and Brian 
Feeney of Century Bank.  The first meet-
ing of the Membership and Marketing 
Committee will take place in April.  

Appointments made to new committees

Swan’s Island Electric Cooperative, Inc., 
Line Superintendent	 		

Hudson Light and Power Department
Electrical Engineer
		  	
Peabody Municipal Light Plant
First Class Lineworker/Troubleman
Senior Electrical Engineer

Eastern Maine Electric Cooperative
Chief Financial Officer

Belmont Municipal Light Department	
Engineer/Operations Manager

Kennebunk Light and Power District
Electric Line Worker	

Littleton Electric Light & Water
 First Class Lineworker
Apprentice Lineworker

Wakefield Municipal Gas and Light
First Class Lineworker
Assistant Manager of Information 
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Lockbox
Our sophisticated systems get your money  

working for you faster. 

Remote Deposit
Make deposits via the Internet. 

With the Century compact check scanner,  
you never need to go to the bank.  

ACH Origination
Take advantage of Century’s leading technology,  
personal service and skilled end-to-end support. 

Brian Feeney, Executive Vice President/781-393-4149
John Lavallee, Senior Consultant/781-393-4105 
Susan Delahunt, Vice President/781-356-3408 

www.Century-Bank.com               Equal Housing Lender/Member FDIC

WEB: www.glovetesting.com

C
E
G Phone: 508.634.5300 

Fax: 508.634.5400 

Engineers / Consultants & 
Field Services 

One Charlesview Road 
Hopedale, MA  01747 

www.cegconsulting.com 

Providing Support  and Service to the  Power Industry 

Utilities ~ Power Plants ~ Large Industrials  

Planning & Design 
Systems / Substations 
Transmission / Distribution 
Technical Studies
Relay Coordination

Relay Calibration 
Equipment Testing 
Preventive Maintenance 
Power Metering 
SCADA & Controls 

©2008 UBS Financial Services Inc. All Rights Reserved. Member SIPC.

Flynn Financial Group
Timothy Flynn, Senior Vice President–Investments
Institutional Consultant, UBS Institutional Consulting

200 Park Avenue, 30th Floor, New York, NY 10166
800-601-8013    timothy.flynn@ubs.com
www.ubs.com/team/flynngroup

You & Us. Working together 
to address your financial needs.

3.25" x 2" 7.02_TS0116_FlyT
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an old pro with a new vision.

a proven provider of innovative electrical solutions.

an industry leader leading a changing industry.

a Partner who’ll be there for you,
 just as we have been since 1926.

Electrical & Gas Utility Distributor Service ■ Emergency Mobile Service
■ Service Center to Repair and Refurbish Lineman’s Tools and Power Equipment

Electrical Distributor
Stuart C. Irby Co. ■  315.622.0020 ■ www.irby.com

3.25x3.25-NEPPA08.indd   1 2/11/08   11:39:49 AM

®

Serving the Risk Management  
& Insurance needs

of Municipal Utilities in the Northeast

Public Utilities Risk Management Association 
AND

T
Tel  508-624-6700  Fax  508-624-6222

www.purma.org
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®

HURLEY
Supplying Quality WIRE & CABLE

to the Electrical Industry
Since 1929

Arthur J. Hurley Co., Inc.
2500 Washington Street

Boston, MA 02119
Phone: 617-442-9200
Fax: 617-427-1025

www.hurleywire.com
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Employment

Employment  

advertising in News 

Line is $30 with a maxi-

mum of  

50 words or is free 

to NEPPA members. 

Deadline for the next 

issue is XXX.

Location
Position

Description

Location
Position

Description

Location
Position

Description

Location
Position

Description

550 Cochituate Road, West Wing  Framingham, MA  01701-9344  
508.935.1600   |   rwbeck.com

Delivering insights that positively 
impact utility organizations 
since 1942.

E. L. Flowers & Associates

Aluma-Form
DSG-Canusa
Fairmont/Greenlee Tools
Kuhlman Transformers
Newell-PSN Components

Preformed Line Products
S&C Electric Company
Square-D Breakers
USCO Power Equipment
Utilco (Div of Ilsco)

Manufacturers Representative

and other manufacturers of Transmission, Substation and Distribution Products

113 Main Street, Sturbridge, MA 01566
Phone: 508-347-2351, Fax: 508-347-5366

General E-Mail: elf@elflowers.com, Website: www.elflowers.com

UNITED POWER 
GROUP, INC.

Al Marrocco
71 Legion Parkway
Brockton, MA 02401
(508) 559-1694-5

• 24-Hour Emergency 
Service

• Electrical Testing 
and Maintenance 
Specialists

• Located in Brockton 
and Norwood

Electric Power
Engineering, Design & 
Consulting Services

Gary W. Warner, P.E.
Principal

The Warner Consulting Group, Inc.
Post Office Box 693

Westborough, MA 01581-0693
 (508) 842-4035 Fax (508) 845-9161

Providing
practical advice 

to solve employee 
problems

Dacri & Associates, LLC
114 Lafayette Center, 

Kennebunk, ME 04043
1-800-892-9828  

 http://www.dacri.com

Executive Recruitment
Management Training

Compensation Development
Employee Satisfaction Surveys
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May 5 & 6, 2008:  

Lineworker Pre-

Qualification Program

NEPPA Training Facility

Pascoag, RI

Committee Meetings

Upcoming Events

April 10-11 
Customer Relations
Conference
Renaissance Hotel
Providence, R.I

April 15-17 
Crew Leadership
Milford, Mass.

May 7
Human Resources Roundtable

TBD

June 10 - 11, 2008
Safety & Operations
Conference
Boxboro, Mass.

June 11

General Foreman/Crew Leader 
Roundtable

Boxboro, Mass.

August 10-13, 2008
Annual Conference
Mt. Washington Resort

Bretton Woods, N.H.

September 11

General Foreman/Crew Leader 
Roundtable

TBA

May 9
Public Communications  
10:30 a.m. 
NEPPA Office
Milford, Mass.

June 10
Board of Directors
9 a.m.
Holiday Inn

Boxboro, Mass.

October 3
Annual Membership Meeting
Chocksett Inn
Sterling, Mass.

 
October. 28-30
Crew Leadership
Stowe, Vt.

November 17-19 
Public Utility 
Management Program
New England Center
Durham N.H


